Town of Maxton 

 Board of Commissioners Meeting

February 14, 2006  6:30 PM

Present:

Mayor Lillie McKoy, Mayor Pro Tem Geraldine McLaurin, 

Commissioner Sallie McLean, Commissioner Patsy Hamer, 

Commissioner Gladys Dean, Commissioner Ray Oxendine,

 Manager Eric Pearson, Clerk Terry Gallman, Finance Director Annette Huguley

Work Session

Call To Order:  Mayor Lillie McKoy called the Work Session to order at 6:38 PM.

Invocation was given by Mayor Pro Tem Geraldine McLaurin.
Spring Frolic Committee:  Mayor Pro Tem reported that she talked to several people about volunteering for this committee and others had volunteered at Town Hall.  There are about 15 people on the committee at this time. Mayor McKoy thanked Commissioner Dean for volunteering to be the chair of the committee and Finance Director Huguley for calling the volunteers to staff the committee.

Historic Preservation Commission:  We have a Historic District in place and a Preservation Society, but not a committee or commission that would set standards for what is done to the buildings within the historic district.  Manager Pearson asked if we are interested in forming such a commission to regulate the renovations of downtown buildings.  Mayor McKoy explained that we do have a Façade Grant committee that reviews the grant qualifications, but that it only controls that piece of renovation.  Commissioner Dean asked to review the façade grant qualifications and to see sample’s of other town’s regulations for their historic district.  It was mentioned that citizens starting their own business want to express themselves within that space and have it reflect the personality of that business.  Tradition and history can be preserved while modern businesses are established.  Many buildings need excessive renovations to meet current code in the historic district.
Recreation Committee:  Brenda Wright gave an update that the Recreation Committee is made up of four active members.  They would like to partner with the new volunteers to organize this year’s Spring Frolic.  It was suggested that the Spring Frolic Committee be a sub committee under the Recreation Committee.  Mrs. Wright asked if the volunteers for the Spring Frolic Committee could be incorporated into the Recreation Committee.  These citizens were not contacted with that in mind, but to work on a short term project.  Mrs. Wright also asked that a date change be considered from the Saturday before Mother’s Day to a time that did not involve a holiday.  Mrs. Wright was thanked by the mayor for her work and leadership within the Recreation Committee.
Christmas Decorations:  Manager Pearson brought this before the Board to consider well in advance of having to make a hurried decision during the holiday season.  This is also the time that reduced prices are offered for decorations.   Flyers were included in the packet, a catalog was available in hard copy at the meeting. The discussion revolved around ordering lighted bells, 7.5 feet tall for $145 each from Holiday Designs.  Adding the east and west part of Highway 74 business district as well as the block including Piggly Wiggly to the decorated area was discussed. It was pointed out that there was $4,000 budgeted for Christmas decorations in the budget. Commissioner Hamer recommended to add this subject to New Business.
Regular Meeting

7:30 PM

Attorney Grady Hunt joins the meeting.

Mayor McKoy called the meeting to order at 7:32; thanking the citizens for attending.

The Invocation was given by Commissioner Ray Oxendine.

Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin made a motion to add Resolution 2006-02-01 to the agenda under New Business.  Commissioner Hamer seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.

Commissioner Hamer made a motion to add the purchase of Christmas decorations to the agenda under New Business.  Commissioner Oxendine seconded.  The vote was unanimous.

Consent Agenda:  Commissioner Dean moved that the Consent agenda, including the Minutes from the January 10, 2006 Meeting and the January Tax Adjustments be approved.  Commissioner McLean seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.

Old Business:

Resolution 2006-01-01 Honoring John Frank Moser was read and presented by Mayor McKoy to Johnny Moser’s family and Ms. Brownie Speros.  Commissioner Hamer, personally presented a four by six foot flag to be flown at the cemetery in Mr. Moser’s honor.
Strategic Planning Retreat:  Commissioners have expressed the need to continue the planning and goal setting  that began in November, 2004.  Progress has been made during the retreats held in 2005, but the retreat planned for the fall of 2005 was not held. Some commissioners would like to finish the project before the 2007 budget retreats.  February 21st and 23rd were chosen as retreat dates.  Retreats will be held at the Gilbert Patterson Library at 2:30 PM.
Budget Retreat 2006-6007:  Commissioner McLean made a motion that the budget retreat be held on March 1st and 2nd at Wallace Lodge in Wagram, NC with the agenda submitted being used, including department head presentations, general planning for the year, and the manager’s evaluation with Jim Perry from Lumber River Council of Government as facilitator.  Commissioner Oxendine seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.

Four County Committee:  Due to the Open Meetings Law it would be best to disband the committee to negotiate the rent with Four County that was created during last month’s Board of Commissioners meeting.  Commissoner Hamer and Commissioner Dean can meet with Manager Pearson and advise him concerning the rent contract with Four County at the Resource Center.  Commissioner McLean motioned to disband the committee, but to have Commissioners Hamer and Dean meet with Manager Pearson to advise him on this issue.  Commissioner Oxendine seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.

New Business

RFP for Restaurant in Freight Building:  The proposal gives the criteria of an agreement, but is not a contract.  Staff will mail these out to those that have already asked for the information and advertise in the newspapers.  We have allowed six weeks for replies.  The building will be empty next week and will need to be painted inside and have the carpet cleaned.  Commissioner Hamer made a motion to approve the RFP as written.  Commissioner Oxendine seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.
Appointment to Maxton Housing Authority:  Commissioner Oxendine nominated Emmett Morton.  Two votes in favor, Commissioners Oxendine and Hamer.  Commissioner McLean nominated Jaqueline Roberson.  There were three votes in favor, Commissioners McLean, Dean, and Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin.  Jacqueline Roberson was appointed.

Resolution 2006-02-01 Deed Transfer for 106 Central Street:  The building that now houses Express Laundry at 106 Central Street was sold to Clinton Graham on June 14, 2002 with the stipulation that when repairs were completed to the building that the deed would be transferred to Mr. Graham.  The repairs have been completed and it is open for business.  Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin made the motion to approve Resolution 2006-02-01, transferring the deed for 106 Central Street to Mr. Clinton Graham.  Commissioner Hamer seconded the motion and the vote was unanimous.
Christmas Decorations:  Commissioner Hamer made a motion to give the Clerk permission to order 30 Scroll Bell decorations from Holiday Designs at $145 each to be used in downtown Maxton.  Commissioner McLean seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.
Commissioner McLean made a motion to allow the Finance Director to transfer funds to the Christmas Decoration line item to pay the difference for the decorations ordered compared to the budgeted amount.  Commissioner Dean seconded the motion and the vote was unanimous.

Reports:

Manager:  Maxton and Fairmont were awarded the Urgent Needs Grant which will help pay for repairs on homes that belong to senior citizens that meet the criteria.  A meeting was held today with Rural Center officials concerning our application for the NC STEP grant.  Each staff member is volunteering at Townsend Middle School for one hour each month on a rotating basis.
Police:

The estimates to move the contents from the Freight building have been evaluated and the low bidder will move the contents this week.  Chief McDowell has been appointed to the Federal Prison Regulation Board.  

Chief was asked if there is a Town procedure for natural disasters or terrorism attacks.  Chief answered that NIMS is a nationwide plan that requires all local officials to be trained and educated on procedure.  Robeson County has been working on an updated plan.  Commissioners asked to have information in a form to share with citizens and to have practice drills.  It was mentioned that there might be Homeland Security dollars and Council of Government money to be used for this purpose.
Attorney Hunt was excused.

Public Forum:

Mayor Pro Tem McLaurin made the announcement that the Gilbert Patterson Library will offer free help for income tax preparation for teens and senior citizens on February 27.  Call the Library for an appointment.

Hubert Ellis of 703 Patterson Street expressed pleasure in hearing about the grant to repair senior citizen’s houses and the volunteering done by Town staff at the schools.  He pointed out that the children of Maxton need our help.
Annette Huguley, Finance Director of Maxton, mentioned that the eighth grade students that participated in Ground Hog Shadowing Day were good workers and learned a lot. Four worked at Town Hall on February 2, 2006, and 100+ students worked at Southeastern Hospital.

Commissioner McLean motioned for adjournment, Mayor Pro Tem seconded. 

_____________________



_________________________

Clerk Terry Gallman




Mayor Lillie A. McKoy

